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Same-Sex Inquiry
Human Rights Unit
Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission
GPO Box 5218
Sydney NSW 2001
 

 

Dear Sir/Madam 
 

Thank you for the opportunity to make a public submission to the National Inquiry into Discrimination against People in Same Sex Relationships: Financial and Work-Related Entitlements and Benefits.  
 

Our immediate family includes; myself a 34 year old female, my defacto partner of 7 years a 38 year old female and our two children.  We are each the biological mother of one of our children.  Our children were fathered by the same anonymous donor.  My partner changed her surname prior to the birth of our children to ensure that we reflected our family status within our community.  Due to the lack of recognition and legal status of the non-biological mother we felt it was necessary to appropriately update our wills prior to the birth of our children to ensure that, in the event of the mother's death during childbirth, the non-biological mother would legally be considered guardian of the child.  Otherwise we would be faced with the possibility of family members having the right to custody of the child.  This is despite the commitment of many years and financial investment in trying to start our family.  Which clearly demonstrated that it was a planned, joint decision to become a family.  
 

Unfortunately we are not recognised as being interdependent both emotionally and financially despite a stable 7 year relationship and two children.  I believe that to achieve full legal equality all Federal legislation should have terms such as 'spouse', 'partner', 'dependent', 'family' and 'couple' redefined to include same sex partners and, where relevant, their children.  
 

We are aware of many acts of discrimination that occur for same sex partners due to the lack of state and federal recognition of their relationships.  We personally experience discrimination in many facets of our life.  
 

We have experienced discrimination in the context of social security benefits where the terms 'partner', 'husband' or 'wife', 'spouse' or 'member of a couple' does not include same sex couples.  Our personal experience includes the fact that both my partner and I qualify as single parents because we are not recognised as a couple.  Through social security benefits we are defined as two single parents living at the same address.  Not a family of four with parents and two children.  
 

We have experienced discrimination in the context of Tax Concessions because of being in a same sex relationship.  I am taxed as a single person despite the fact that I have been financially interdependent and co-habiting with a partner for 7 years and have been supporting a non-biological child for 2.5 years.  Following the birth of my biological son last year I am now seen as a single parent for taxation purposes.  
 

We have experienced discrimination in the context of Medicare and the PBS.  Because we are not recognised as a couple for the Medicare Safety Net, we are required to meet out-of-pocket expenses as two individual families prior to reaching the rebate threshold. Essentially paying double the out of pocket expenses of a heterosexual family.  We are also unable to register as a family for the pharmaceutical benefits scheme.
This inequity is clearly discriminatory.  Not only are we unable to gain financial benefits through taxation or superannuation, we are required to pay twice the medical expenses as heterosexual de facto couples. 
 

On the birth of our children the non-biological parent was not able to be recognised on their birth certificate.  The non-biological parent is also unable to legally consent to medical treatment for a child or provide permission to school/childcare for excursions etc.  This act of discrimination effects us deeply as it is very hard to feel truly considered a parent when these fundamental rights are denied by our government and our laws.  
 

Our children are discriminated against also by the lack of appropriate recognition through legislation.  They do not automatically benefit from the estate of the non-legally recognised parent if that parent were to die intestate and they are not automatically entitled to superannuation benefits of the non-legally recognised parent.  
I believe that Commonwealth legal recognition of same sex relationships, including families parented by same sex partners, would have a positive impact on our relationships, family life and financial security.  We are a family and are recognised as such by our extended family, our friends, our work colleagues and many companies we deal with.  We are urging the Australian Government do the same by affording us the same rights as heterosexual de facto couples.  
 

Yours sincerely  
 

[Name Withheld]
 

